
Legal Aid of North Carolina, Inc. 
Advocates for Children’s Services 

Mailing Address: PO Box 2101, Durham, NC 27702 
Physical Address: 201 West Main Street, Suite 400, Durham, NC 27701 

919.226.0052/0053 ·Inc. Fax 226.0052/539./C2_0 1 Tf
9.11 0 Tw -14.8.387d
<0079>Tj
/TT1 1 Tf
0.0001 T -0.0023 Tw2 t



June 12, 2012  Page 2 of 17  

 Advocates for Children’s Services (“ACS”), a statewide project of Legal Aid of North 
Carolina, represents three WCPSS 
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�x Written information relevant to the provision of special education services to their 
child including, but not limited to, copies of Individualized Education Programs 
(IEPs), IEP Team meeting minutes, results of evaluations, and progress reports, all of 
which contain information critical to a parent’s ability to give fully informed consent 
and to participate in the special education process.  

 
1. M.H.

 
M.H. is a 12-year-old, sixth grade, Latino student at Holly Ridge Middle School (“Holly 

Ridge”) in WCPSS.  M.H. has a learning disability and an IEP.  M.H. speaks English and 
Spanish and lives with his mother, E.H., whose native language is Spanish.  E.H. does not speak 
English and understands very little written or spoken English.  Spanish is the primary language 
spoken in M.H.’s household. 
 

On February 3, 2012, E.H. received a call from Ms. Matthews, an English as a second 
language ("ESL") teacher at Holly Ridge.  Ms. Matthews told E.H. in Spanish that M.H. had 
been short-term suspended with a recommendation for long-term suspension for the rest of the 
year. 
 

That same day, E.H. went to the school to talk with Principal Brian Pittman. Ms. 
Matthews interpreted for E.H.  Principal Pittman told E.H. that M.H. was being recommended 
for long-term suspension for the rest of the year.  While E.H. was at the school, she was asked to 
sign paperwork that was entirely in English.  E.H. could not understand the documents and said 
she would not sign it.  The school gave E.H. copies of the paperwork, which included: 1) a letter 
from the school in English with information on the policies M.H. was alleged to have violated, 
his special education rights, and his right to appeal the suspension; 2) a “Notice of Suspension” 
template in English that was filled out in English and contained a detailed narrative of the alleged 
incident; 3) a “Notice of Suspension” template in Spanish that was not filled out; 4) a “Request 
for Appeal Hearing Form” in English; 5) a “Request for Appeal Hearing Form” in Spanish; and 
6) a “DEC 5(a) Prior Written Notice” form in English that contained information on E.H.’s 
special education rights under federal and state law, including her right to be notified when 
changes are made to M.H.’s education program and details about an upcoming manifestation 
meeting.3

 
Because the individualized information regarding M.H. was in English, E.H. could not 

understand these documents and had to seek translation help from M.H.’s afterschool tutor, who 
does not work for WCPSS and is not fluent in Spanish.4

 
                                                 
3 See Exhibit 1(A) (Notice of Long-Term Suspension and Other Important Documents Relating to Suspension and 
Special Education Rights Given to M.H.'s Mother by WCPSS on February 3, 2012).  
4 Prior to M.H.'s long-term suspension in February 2012, E.H. also received written Parent Notification forms from 
WCPSS on several occasions intended to notify her of M.H.'s removal from regular classes for disciplinary reasons.  
These notifications were provided to E.H. in English only.  See Exhibit 1(B) (Written Parental Notifications 
Regarding Discipline that WCPSS Provided to M.H.'s Mother in English Only). 
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2. T.H.  
 
 T.H. is a ninth grade, Latina student at Athens Drive High School (“Athens Drive”) in 
WCPSS.  Athens Drive and WCPSS have long been aware that T.H.'s mother does not speak 
English and understands very little written or oral English.5  T.H. is a child with a learning 
disability and has an IEP.6  T.H.'s IEP has never been provided to T.H.'s mother in Spanish.7

 
On November 14, 2011, T.H. was allegedly caught smoking marijuana on campus.  She 

was recommended for long-term suspension for the remainder of the school year, but was 
offered a drug treatment program (“Alternative Counseling Education” or “ACE” program) as an 
alternative.  A letter and a “Notice of Student Suspension from School,” written solely in 
English, were sent to T.H.'s mother on November 16, 2011.  The letter contained information 
about the recommended punishment, the right to appeal, the ACE program, and the 
consequences of not appealing the suspension or enrolling in the ACE program.  The “Notice of 
Student Suspension from School” contained information regarding the appeals process, T.H.'s 
rights during the initial 10 school days of the suspension, and a description of the alleged 
offense.8  Included in the packet were generic handbooks in Spanish about the rights of parents 
of special education students and about due process policies and procedures. 

 
A manifestation determination review ("MDR") was held on November 21, 2011.  The 

“Invitation to Conference/Prior Notice” was sent to T.H.'s mother in English.  Following the 
meeting, the completed forms reflecting the outcomes of the process were provided to the parent 
in English. 

 
T.H. accepted the offer of the ACE program and was allowed to return to school after a 

five-day suspension.  If she failed to successfully complete the ACE program, the long-term 
suspension would be re-activated. 

 
T.H. was successfully participating in the ACE program and passing her drug tests.  

However, on January 20, 2012, the day before the last ACE program class, T.H. was reported to 

                                                 
5 See Exhibit 2(B). 
6 Although not at issue here, the special education services provided to T.H. are ineffective and further evidence of 
the poor quality of services that are able to persist when a student’s parent is not able to adequately participate in the 
provision of special education services to his or her child.  Prior to her suspension, the only special assistance T.H. 
was receiving was "Mandatory Guided Study" during lunch and "Curriculum Assistance" as a class, despite her long 
record of learning difficulties and academic failure.  Both of these interventions are generic and not tailored 
specifically for students with learning disabilities.  Since being long-term suspended, the only education T.H. is 
receiving is four hours per week of "home/hospital" (or "homebound") instruction.  For two consecutive years, the 
North Carolina Department of Public Instruction (DPI), Exceptional Children Division found that WCPSS violated 
state and federal laws protecting long-term suspended students with disabilities by providing students with only four 
hours per week, on average, of homebound instruction during their suspensions.  Additionally, at the time of her 
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have possibly re-offended and failed her final drug test.  The program notified Athens Drive of 
the negative drug test. 

 
On February 3, 2012, Athens Drive Assistant Principal Stallworth called T.H.'s mother.  

He explained that T.H.'s long-term suspension had been re-activated.  T.H.'s mother understood 
some, but not all, of what he said, and was unable to ask questions.  T.H.'s mother did not 
understand that Mr. Stallworth was asking her to come to the school to pick up T.H.  T.H.'s 11-
year-old brother, who was home sick from school, had to interpret that part of the conversation. 
 

On February 13, 2012, T.H.'s mother received a letter in the mail from Athens Drive 
regarding T.H.'s absences from school.  Even though T.H. was suspended, Athens Drive was 
marking T.H. with an unexcused absence each day that she did not attend school, thereby 
activating the provisions of the state compulsory attendance statute.9  The letter was solely in 
English.10

 
On February 15, 2012, a letter was mailed to T.H.'s mother, which she received on 

February 17, 2012 (10 school days after T.H. was sent home).11  The letter indicated that the 
long-term suspension recommendation from November 2011 was being reactivated and that T.H. 
could enter the Second Chance Online Resource 
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3. K.R.  
 

K.R. is a 15-year-old, ninth grade student at Garner High School (“Garner”).13 K.R. was 
identified as a LEP student until June 2011, when
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parental consent, notice, and participation in Spanish, but also that WCPSS has blatantly and 
egregiously discriminated against Complainants by providing these documents solely in English.  
 

1.
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Á 1,314 LEP students were suspended at least once.38 
Á The short-term suspension rate for Hispanic students was 2.6 times greater than the rate 

for White students.39 
Á The average length of short-term suspensions for Hispanic students was 11.6% greater 

than the length for White students.40 
Á The long-term suspension rate for Hispanic students was 3.6 times greater than the rate 

for White students.41 
Á The average length of long-term suspensions for Hispanic students was 36.7% greater 

than the length for White students.42 
Á Hispanic students were punished more severely than similarly situated White students.43  

(See Table 1 below.) 
 
Table 1: First Time “Offenders” Who Received a Short-Term Suspension44

Offense Hispanic White 
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Table 4: LEP Students Who Received at Least One Suspension47

School 2009-10 2010-11 
Athens Drive High School 65 32
Garner High School 40 26
Holly Ridge Middle School 4 8
 

b. Special Education Services 
 
The WCPSS Special Education Services Department serves a large number of Hispanic 

and LEP students.  In 2009, WCPSS provided special education services to 18,984 students.48  
Of those students, 1,975 (10.9%) were Hispanic and 1,500 (8.3%) were LEP.
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students from obtaining their education, and suspended students face devastating consequences.  
The United States Supreme Court has noted that suspension can “seriously damage the students’ 
standing with their fellow pupils and their teachers as well as interfere with later opportunities 
for higher education and employment.”52  National organizations, such as the American 
Academic of Pediatrics, the American Psychological Association, and the National Association 
of School Psychologists have found that out-of-school suspensions can increase a student’s 
likelihood of delinquent activity, drug use, mental health problems, academic failure, and 
dropping out.53   

 
WCPSS students recommended for long-term suspension face the possibility of being 

excluded from school for 11 school days or more.54  Most recommendations for long-term 
suspension in WCPSS are for the rest of the school year.  During the 2010-11 school year, the 
average length of long-term suspensions for Hispanic students was 50 school days—more than a 
quarter of the total school year.55  Therefore, it is critical that all LEP parents have a complete 
understanding of the right to challenge a suspension and the information necessary to do so. 
 

“Where laws and regulations require parental consent, participation, or notice, language 
services for LEP parents may be imperative.”56  Students have a “legitimate entitlement to a 
public education as a property interest which is protected by the Due Process Clause and which 
may not be taken away for misconduct without adherence to the minimum procedures required 

                                                                                                                                                             
in North Carolina, every child must have “an opportunity to receive a sound basic education” in public schools.  See 
N.C Const. Art I, § 15; N.C. Const. Art. IX, § 2; Leandro v. State, 346 N.C. 336, 347 (1997) (a sound basic 
education is "one that will provide the student with at least: (1) sufficient ability to read, write, and speak the English 
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by that Clause.”57  WCPSS students facing long-term suspension have many due process rights, 
including the right to receive written notice of the suspension.58  The North Carolina school 
discipline statute requires written notice of long-term suspension to be provided to the 
Complainant parents in Spanish.59  Importantly, the new statute, which was signed into law by 
Governor Beverly Perdue less than a year ago, clarified the notice requirement for LEP parents: 
 

When school personnel are aware that English is not the primary language of the 
parent or guardian, the notice shall be written in both English and in the primary 
language of the parent or guardian when the appropriate foreign language 
resources are readily available.  All notices described in this section shall be 
written in plain English, and shall include the following information translated 
into the dominant non-English language used by residents within the local school 
administrative unit: 
 

(1) The nature of the document, i.e., that it is a long-term suspension 
notice. 
(2) The process by which the parent may request a hearing to contest the 
long-term suspension. 
(3) The identity and phone number of a school employee that the parent 
may call to obtain assistance in understanding the English language 
information included in the document.60
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Special education services are critical to ensuring that students with disabilities have 
access to the public education system.  In accepting federal money and adopting guidelines for 
the provision of special education services which stress parental consent, notice, and 
participation, WCPSS acknowledged the importance of special education and the value of giving 
parents a key role in the process.  By failing to provide Spanish-speaking, LEP parents with 
documents written in their native language, WCPSS has undermined those parents’ ability to 
participate to the same extent as English-speaking parents and effectively discriminated against 
them. 
 

4. WCPSS Has Sufficient Resources Available to Provide Adequate Translation for LEP 
Parents. 

 
Wake County is an urban area with a total population of over 900,000.73  Nearly 10% of 

the total population—88,297 individuals—are persons of Hispanic or Latino origin.74  The U.S. 
Census Bureau estimates that 46,517 Wake County residents were born in Latin America, and 
64,504 residents speak Spanish at home.75

 
WCPSS’s budget for the 2011-12 school year totals $1,535,611,915.76  WCPSS has 

many services already in place for Spanish-speaking families, including a Center for 
International Enrollment,77 a Customer Service Center with a “Spanish Language Specialist,”78 
an Office of English as a Second Language,79 and a Hispanic/Latino Outreach Services 
division.80  Additionally, there are numerous colleges and universities in the area with programs 
in Spanish,81 certified court interpreters,82 and private companies.  Wake County also has an 
entire department devoted to overseeing the provision of special education services and ensuring 
compliance with federal requirements,83 and an Office of Student Due Process.84   

 

                                                 
73
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Despite these readily available resources, LEP Latino parents are not receiving critical 
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Respectfully, 
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